JOINT MEETING BETWEEN THE EXECUTIVE AND REPRESENTATIVES OF THE PARISH COUNCILS

MONDAY 4 DECEMBER 2006 AT 7.00 PM

PRESENT:
Councillor Mitchelson (Chairman), Councillor Mrs Holland (Chair Carlisle Parish Councils Association), Ms M Mooney (Town Clerk and Chief Executive), Mr C Moth (Stanwix Rural and Hethersgill Parish Councils), Mrs E Auld (Dalston Parish Council), Councillor R Auld (Dalston Parish Council), Councillor P Dalton (Dalston Parish Council), Councillor K McIntosh (Cummersdale Parish Council), Ms S Kyle (Walton Parish Council), Councillor B Hogg (Walton Parish Council), 


Ms J Porter (West Linton Parish Council), A Jefferson (West Linton Parish Council), J Collier (West Linton Parish Council) Councillor Forsyth (Arthuret Parish Council), Councillor E Ewart (Arthuret Parish Council), Councillor C Nicholson (Stanwix Rural Parish Council), Mr D Johnston (St Cuthberts Without Parish Council), Councillor I Powley (St Cuthberts Without Parish Council), Councillor J Pattinson (Brampton Parish Council), Mr D Rutherford (Irthington Parish Council), Mr M Ridley (Irthington Parish Council), Mr J Harris (Irthington Parish Council), Ms K Waldie (Wetheral Parish Council), Councillor 


I Yates (Wetheral Parish Council),Councillor C Routledge (Wetheral Parish Council), Councillor B Earp (Carlisle Parish Councils Association),Ms M E McKenna (Beaumont Parish Council), Councillor B Rowland (Beaumont Parish Council), 


Mr A Oliver (Burtholme Parish Council), Mr R P Howard (Cumbria County Council), Mr D Sheard (Cumbria County Council), Georgina Ternent (Cumbria County Council) Councillor Knapton (Carlisle City Council), Councillor Mrs Bowman (Carlisle City Council), Councillor Bloxham (Carlisle City Council), Councillor Jefferson (Carlisle City Council), Councillor 


Mrs Geddes (Carlisle City Council), Councillor Mrs Prest (Carlisle City Council), Dr J Gooding (Carlisle City Council), 


Mr I McNichol (Carlisle City Council), Ms A Brown (Carlisle City Council), Mr J Egan (Carlisle City Council), Mr M Battersby (Carlisle City Council), Ms C Elliot (Carlisle City Council), Mr N Kemp (Carlisle City Council). Ms M Upex (Carlisle City Council), Ms C Rankin-Clarke (Carlisle City Council), 


Ms Z Sutton (Carlisle City Council), Mr C Bagshaw (Carlisle City Council), Mr D Beaty (Carlisle City Council), Mr N Griffiths (Carlisle City Council), Mr I Dixon (Carlisle City Council) and 


Mr G Richardson (Cumbria Association of Local Councils).

1.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were received from the Parishes of Kingwater, Bewcastle, Kirkandrews and Orton and also Ms K Johnston (Arthuret Parish Council) and Ms C Ridley (Brampton Parish Council). 

2.
MINUTES

The Minutes of the meeting between City Council’s Executive and Representatives from Parish Councils held on 12 June 2006 (a copy of which had been circulated) were received and agreed.

3.
MATTERS ARISING

(i)
Affordable Housing


Pursuant to Item 4 of the Minutes of the meeting held on 12 June 2006 the Council’s Director of Development Services reported that since the last meeting Housing Needs Assessments had been produced for the east and the west of the area and the Cumbria Sub Regional Housing Strategy would be reported to the Council’s Executive meeting on 18 December for the Executive to consider Carlisle’s future housing needs.  She added that the County Council had reconsidered the position with regards to the Second Homes Discount and the City Council would need to consider how the funding might be used.


Councillor Holland asked whether there had been a response to the questions raised by the Parish Councils in June to the effect that funding arising from the Second Homes Discount of £116,000 was available for the next three years and the Parish Councils had requested that that funding should be shared out pro rata the level of 2nd home discount which was received from the urban and rural areas to assist with the policy of delivering affordable housing.  Councillor Holland considered a higher proportion of that income should be used to support the rural area.


Councillor Mitchelson commented that the funding was not allocated on a pro rata basis and added that not all the funding raised was in the rural area.  The City Council would, however, look at the split between the funding from second homes discounts which was raised in the urban and rural areas and would note the Parish Councils comments. 

4.
LOCAL GOVERNMENT WHITE PAPER

The Town Clerk and Chief Executive reported on the Local Government White Paper – Strong and Prosperous Communities and informed Parish Councils that given the importance of the White Paper the City Council would be prepared to address any Parish Councils who required a separate session on the White Paper.  She informed the Representatives that the White Paper was positive about Parish Councils and had been warmly welcomed by the National Association of Local Councils.  She set out in some detail the contents of the White Paper and drew the meetings attention to the invitation for Councils in two tier areas to submit proposals for unitary working.  She added that there was a short deadline for Councils to respond to this invitation and any submissions would need to be lodged with the Department for Communities and Local Government by 25 January 2007.  The Town Clerk and Chief Executive informed the meeting that Carlisle were looking carefully at the document to see whether the Council wanted to respond to the invitation or whether it wanted to become a pathfinder.  

The Town Clerk and Chief Executive also drew attention to the current Lyons Review and the Comprehensive Spending Review which would inform Local Authorities of the funding which they would have to spend in 2008.  

The Town Clerk and Chief Executive added that it was important that representatives of the Parish Council were aware that the White Paper envisaged an enhanced role for Parish Councils.  District, Unitary and Parish Councils would in the future be able to confirm bye laws which could result in the imposition of Fixed Penalty Fines if those bye laws were not adhered to. The Town Clerk added that The White Paper would also extend the well being role to Quality Parish Councils and could include provision for community ownership of assets.  She added that there was much in the White Paper on which further information was required but given the timescale for responses there was some urgency in starting the debate on Unitary Structures. 

Representatives of Parish Councils questioned the position re funding for any of the initiatives under the White Paper.  

The Town Clerk and Chief Executive responded that  the White Paper was about meeting aspirations and looking after the most vulnerable people but there would not be extra funding to deliver the White Paper.  

Councillor Holland queried the arrangements for consulting with Parish Councils following this evenings meeting.  The Town Clerk and Chief Executive responded that following the presentation the Council would continue its work to prepare a response to the White Paper and the preparations for a possible submission for Unitary working but the City Council wished to engage fully with the Parish Councils in the City Council’s area so that the process could be discussed properly.  It was pointed out that the Parish Councils did not meet often and it was unlikely that they would be able to come back to the City Council with a response before 25 January 2007.  

Councillor Mitchelson added that the City Council were keen to engage with the Parish Council and the Parish Council’s Executive locally to see how the City could enhance the role played by Parish Councils.  He added that the City Council would meet before the end of December to formulate the Council’s response.  He felt that it would be helpful if the City Council knew which Parish Council meetings were to be held prior to 25 January 2007.  

Mr Richardson from the Cumbria Association of Local Councils informed the meeting that the Association had met recently and had consulted some of the principal Authorities in the County to see how they viewed the Community Empowerment Agenda. CALC would be shortly sending a paper to the principal Authorities to set out what the Association were looking for from the White Paper and would like to see those ideas taken into account in any responses to the White Paper from the Principal Authorities.

CALC did however feel that there was a need for a change in the current structure and supported the principle of Unitary Authorities. CALC were not sure how this would be done and they would convene again after 25 January 2007 to look at the proposals which had been submitted and receive a presentation from the Principal Authorities on those submissions.

5.
WASTE MINIMISATION PROPOSALS AND RECYCLING IN RURAL AREAS

The Director of Community Services reported on the introduction of revised waste collection arrangements over the next year.  He set out for Members details of the alternate weekly collection scheme, the green waste collection, the cardboard/plastic recycling scheme.  He informed Members that a letter would be sent to all households within the City Council’s area in early February to set out details of the revised collection arrangements which would be followed by further publicity and information with a view to the roll out of the new service by collection areas starting on 26 February.  

In response to questions from Parish Council Representatives, Mr Battersby added that the roll out of the new service would begin at the end of February but it was likely to be into May before all the collection rounds were fully converted.  In response to further questions Mr Battersby confirmed that where access was not possible residents would be issued with plastic sacks as opposed to wheelie bins but confirmed that the level of garden waste would be limited to two sacks.  

Parish Representatives expressed concern that this could cause problems with residents who had large gardens and hedges.  Mr Battersby added that a review was currently being undertaken with regards to civic amenity sites and he added that colleagues at the County Council were looking at a range of options for the provision of additional community sites. 

In response to further questions with regard to problems caused by rubbish being placed in green boxes without lids which caused littering on collection days.  Mr Battersby suggested that residents ring the hotline if there were problems and arrangements could be made for collection/tidy up.  He was also aware of the problems caused by provision of green boxes without lids. 

Councillor Bloxham highlighted the importance of recycling and the efforts which the Council were making to encourage recycling and to implement the alternate week collection he emphasised the importance of residents taking part in the initiative so that the financial penalties which would be imposed upon the City and County Council if too much rubbish continued to be sent to land fill could be minimised. 

In response to questions Councillor Bloxham commented that the City Council were working with the County Council to investigate the way in which waste for small businesses were treated.  He felt that it was necessary for the City and the County Council to work together to make it easier for those small businesses to get rid of waste.

6.
COMMUNITY PLAN

Mr Kemp addressed the meeting and reported that it was a requirement for the City Council to publish a sustainable community plan for Carlisle which would need to be published by next summer and he would therefore shortly be consulting with Parish Councils on the matter.  He commented that there were a number of different plans and strategies currently being drawn up by various agencies and the Community Plan was an opportunity for those various plans to mesh into one City plan for Carlisle.  It would also be an opportunity to bring national policy and the City Council’s needs into one document. 

Mr Kemp also informed Members that the Carlisle LSP had now been established and the LSP Forum met two times a year with the LSP Executive meeting every six weeks.  He added that the Executive consisted of the Chairman and Lead Officers of the four interest groups together with rural representatives and volunteer and community sector representatives.  He further added that there were four themes in the strategy, Carlisle Renaissance – Carlisle A Learning City – Carlisle Cleaner Greener Safer City and Carlisle a Healthy City.  Under those themes there were also priority work areas of; Economic Development and Enterprise, Healthy Communities and Older People, Safer and Stronger communities and Children and Young People.  There was also a project list which reflected projects of work under those different priority areas.  

Councillor Holland commented that the work which had been set up under the Parish Plans did not fit neatly into the priority work areas and hence the items which had been identified in the Parish Plans would not be recognised when projects were reviewed.  She suggested that the Parish Development Officers could assemble a list of the areas which weren’t included within the work area but which were indicated in the Parish Development Plans in order that they could be taken account of by the LAA.  

It was agreed that Officers would compile a list of work areas/projects which were included within Parish Development Plans but were not included within the Summary Sheets set up under the LAA so that those various projects and proposals could be properly reflected.

7. CITY COUNCIL BUDGET

The Director of Corporate Resources reported that the City Council was currently part way through its budget process to review the Council’s budget for 2007/08.  She commented that the Executive would agree its draft budget proposals on 18 December 2006 following which there would be a four week consultation period.  The Executive would then consider any responses to the draft budget and their final proposals would be submitted to the City Council for discussion on 6 February 2007.  The Director of Corporate Resources thanked all Parish Representatives for inputting their precepts on time with one exception which was currently outstanding.

The Director of Corporate Resources commented that the Government was currently carrying out a Comprehensive Spending Review which would inform the Government’s decision on future funding for Local Authorities.  She added that the focus for spending was likely to be on Education and Social Services and as the City Council were not responsible for those services it would not be in the top priority for additional funding although it would have to fund additional initiatives which had been introduced nationally on waste collection and concessionary fares.  She added that the Council’s income was falling and the Authorities would need to provide services with less money.  She added that additional grant would be provided but would be conditional upon carrying out extra duties/responsibilities.

8.
CITY COUNCIL SERVICES IN THE RURAL AREAS
The Director of Development Services set out details of services and activities which are delivered by the City Council over and above standard services within the rural area.   These services included the employment of full time Rural Support Officer, making available Parish Council Village Hall Grants, making available concurrent Service Grants to Parish Councils, carrying out village hall Condition Surveys on a five year programme, offering playground inspections free of charge, carrying out rural footpath maintenance, supporting the development of the Parish Charter for Carlisle, offering support to Parish Councils and other groups wishing to develop Parish Plans, offering general advice and support to Parish Councils, support and advising Village Hall Management Committees and other Rural Community Groups, offering rural funding advice including assistance with completion of Grant Application forms, appointing a nominated Rural Champion, Rural proofing City Council Policies and Programmes, publishing quarterly editions of Rural Voice, providing IT support to Parish Councils through access to the City Council’s server, IT Help Services and IT training, setting aside a designated rural desk available for use by external organisations such as Cumbria Association of Local Councils, making a financial contribution towards the Parish Development Officer post for Carlisle and Eden, operating and co-ordinating the Rural Support Group, managing and implementing the Longtown Market Town Initiative, co-ordinating the Hadrian’s Wall Local Concerns Group, carrying out and facilitating housing needs research to assess the level of additional affordable housing required, securing external funding streams to fund new affordable housing developments and negotiating with developers to ensure an element of affordable housing is secured on new rural housing developments.

Councillor Holland thanked the City Council and added that the Parish Councils were fortunate in that they enjoyed considerably greater support from the City Council than other parishes enjoyed elsewhere in the County.

9.
CARLISLE RENAISSANCE AND THE MOVEMENT STRATEGY

Ian McNichol, Director of Carlisle Renaissance, addressed the meeting with regard to Carlisle Renaissance and the Movement Strategy.  He informed the meeting that Carlisle Renaissance was an extremely broad based programme and wasn’t just about the City Council although the City Council were clear about their role in leadership and in setting the agenda for Renaissance.  The project was about the Council facilitating other partners to deliver a programme of change and this included the voluntary and Community organisations.

He reminded the meeting of the visit by the Deputy Prime Minister and added that the Renaissance was about raising the profile of Carlisle both in the region and nationally.  

He added that the Government Office were looking to apply models to Carlisle which had been used elsewhere to drive urban renaissance whereas Carlisle were looking to broaden that view to encompass the whole area. 

Mr McNichol said it was important that Carlisle presented a clear vision that reflected Carlisle’s needs which were not always the same as the needs of the communities throughout the North West.  He added that there were approximately 50,000 jobs in Carlisle and about 12,000 of those were in the rural area, however rural Carlisle enjoyed a better supporting infrastructure than the urban parts of the city through bodies such as Rural Regeneration Company, Cumbria Rural Enterprise Agency and there was a need to balance the support of the urban and rural areas and prioritise what was important for the area.

Mr McNichol suggested that there was evidence that 9 out of 10 new households in the Carlisle area couldn’t afford to buy a house and there was therefore a need to provide social housing and a need to shift resources to meet and provide affordable housing and also a shift in the policy to address  development in the rural area that was needed to meet affordable housing targets.  

Mr McNichol added that the North West Development Agency had provided funding for economic support projects which were part of the economic strategy.  He added that funding of  £1m. had been received for the whole of Carlisle Renaissance which was less than the figure which had been received to support the Longtown Market Town Initiative, the Council would therefore need to look for different sources of funding to realise Carlisle Renaissance.

He added that the Renaissance Programme wouldn’t take place overnight it would take time and would be a matter of looking at different strategies and learn the lessons from other cities but it would take time to evolve.  Carlisle would need to look to shift the balance of the economy in the city and added that there was a lot of work to do but it would be worth it.  Carlisle would have to work through partnerships to ensure that the work was progressed.

Councillor Holland asked if Mr McNichol could detail how the work would affect parishes in the rural area.  She noted that the Movement Strategy had been subject to consultation and a report had been published which would be part of the Area Transport Strategy and she asked how the transport related issues would pick up those transport related issues which had been raised in individual parish plans.

Mr Howard from Cumbria County Council, commented that there was not enough money to deliver all of the programme and all of the projects which had been requested.  Some 48 schemes had been suggested which would cost approximately £35m to implement.  In the coming year the County Council had funding of £5½m for the whole of the county and approximately £1m of that was earmarked for the Carlisle Northern Development Route.  He added that the Carlisle Local Committee had approximately £300,000 - £400,000 of resources to fund transport schemes and the Carlisle Area Committee would receive a report on those schemes and the Area Committee would set their priorities.

In terms of the Travel Plan, the Area Transport Officer would identify funding which could be used to deliver the Community Travel Plan.  He added that there was different criteria used to subsidise public transport routes which reflected usage of individual routes but new criteria for public transport subsidies would be forthcoming in 2007 which would be dealt with in parallel with the Community Transport Plan.

10.
COMMUNITY CENTRES AND VILLAGE HALLS

At the request of Parish Council Representatives, consideration was given to the difference in the level of funding which was available to Village Halls in the rural areas when compared to Community Centres within the city area.  The representative commented that in the parish areas there was funding of £24,000 available whereas in the City, Community Centres spending on employees and supplies amounted to £574,200.  The Representative added that if the funding was worked out on a per capita basis then the equivalent funding for the rural area should have been in the region of £157,200, and he asked the City Council to consider the allocation of funding to Village Halls based on a per capita basis.   He added that Village Halls and Community Centres were important to the rural areas and were well used by elderly people. 

He further added that there were a number of issues concerning Village Halls including the dwindling number of volunteers and issues of personal liability which affected the number of volunteers willing to support Village Halls.

The Parish Council Representative further commented that he had been involved with the Eden Village Hall and also the Downagate Community Centre.  He added that in respect of Downagate there had been a lot of work to put the centre back on its feet after the flood and that a Development Worker had been employed who had set up contacts and developed a useful partnership with the City Council and he requested that similar links could be put in place between Officers of the City Council and Village Hall Committees.  He requested that representatives of the City Council visit Village Hall Management Committees and discuss possible areas of support.  He was sure that such an approach would be appreciated.

The Director of Community Services noted that there were Community Centres in the rural areas in Brampton, Longtown and at Downagate.  He added that the City Council expenditure on Community Centres was high because the City had to maintain the assets.  Work was presently being done to review the Community Development Section’s role within the community which could identify potential changes to working practices and could also pick up any potential to extend the role of the Community Development Team.  

It was agreed that a meeting should be arranged in the New Year between Officers and the Chairmen of Village Halls and Village Hall Committees to consider issues relating to support for Community Centres and Village Halls.

11.
YOUTH SHELTERS
Councillor Holland reported on the growing demand for the provision of youth shelters.  She commented that at the recent NALC Conference there had been an awareness regarding the provisions for youth in the rural areas, and the Parish Plans which had been produced had also identified the growing demand for the provision of youth shelters.

She commented that following some discussions there had been a degree of interest in the provision of youth shelters in the Council’s area and a shelter had now been erected in Houghton along with a number of others in Carlisle.  Parish Councils were looking for further support from the City to extend the number of youth shelters provided in the rural areas.

The Director of Community Services reported that there were now 5 shelters in and around Carlisle and the key factor in success of those shelters was to employ young people in the design and the ongoing maintenance of the shelters.  He added that the City Council would give advice on design and funding for youth shelters in the rural areas.

12.
BUSINESS RATES
At the request of Parish Council Representatives consideration was given to the benefits which Parish Councils and the rural areas received from business rates collected in the rural areas.

The Chairman of Dalston Parish Council reported that up to 100 vehicles parked in the square at Dalston and this was becoming a major issue.  The vehicles were creating a parking problem as the vehicles were left there throughout the week and many of those vehicles were business related and were parked in the square close to the businesses.  He added that the Parish Council wanted to provide a solution but this would cost up to £100,000 and he questioned whether it would be possible to provide the Parish Council with  funding from business rates which were collected in the rural area.

The Non Domestic Rates Officer reported on the role of the business rates in reducing the level of Council Tax and the way in which the funding was collected by and shared back with local authorities.

Mr Howard gave details of the way in which on street car parking and off street car parking were administered, and commented on the steps which the County Council were taking to deliver a joined up approach to car parking but cautioned that any requests for funding for schemes would need to be considered with other competing requests.  

Representatives from Dalston Parish Council commented on the impact of the community of delays in the Carlisle Northern Development Route and also the possible impact on rural areas of the Morton development and stressed the need for a plan to address issues arising from those matters.  He noted that the Movement Strategy seemed to be mainly concerned with traffic movements within the inner urban area and not with the effects of those traffic problems on areas outside the urban area.  

The Director of Development Services added that some of the money from business rates were used to provide match funding and she listed a number of initiatives where match funding had been used to support projects in the rural areas.  

It was agreed that the comments with regard to the problems caused by car parking in the Square at Dalston and the possible solutions would be noted by the County Council.

13.
ANY OTHER QUESTIONS

There were no other questions.

14.
DATE OF FUTURE MEETINGS

It was agreed that the date of the next meeting between the City Council’s Executive and Parish Councils Association would be held on Thursday 7 June 2007 and hosted by the Parish Councils Association.  The following meeting would be held on Monday 3 December 2007 and hosted by the City Council.

(The meeting ended at 9.35 pm)
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